Disinformation and Epidemics: Anticipating the Next Phase of Biowarfare

Rose Bernard, Gemma Bowsher, Richard Sullivan, and Fawzia Gibson-Fall

While biological warfare has classically been considered a threat requiring the presence of a distinct biological agent, we argue that in light of the rise of state-sponsored online disinformation campaigns we are approaching a fifth phase of biowarfare with a "cyber-bio" framing. By examining the rise of measles cases following disinformation campaigns connected to the US 2016 presidential elections, the rise of disinformation in the current novel coronavirus disease 2019 pandemic, and the impact of misinformation on public health interventions during the 2014-2016 West Africa and 2019-2020 Democratic Republic of the Congo Ebola outbreaks, we ask whether the potential impact of these campaigns—which includes the undermining of sociopolitical systems, the delegitimization of public health and scientific bodies, and the diversion of the public health response—can be characterized as analogous to the impacts of more traditional conceptions of biowarfare. In this paper, we look at these different impacts and the norms related to the use of biological weapons and cyber campaigns. By doing so, we anticipate the advent of a combined cyber and biological warfare. The latter is not dependent on the existence of a manufactured biological weapon; it manages to undermine sociopolitical systems and public health through the weaponization of naturally occurring outbreaks.

Keywords: Disinformation, Biowarfare, Epidemics, Infodemics, Public health preparedness/response, Infectious diseases

INTRODUCTION

B^{IOLOGICAL} WARFARE has classically been viewed as an emergent threat arising from 4 distinct eras: pregerm theory, applied microbiology, industrial microbiology, and molecular biology and biotechnology.¹ In light of today's disinformation campaigns that target public health mea-

sures and institutions, and, particularly, given the rise of global antivaccination campaigns and the undermining of contemporary domestic and international responses to epidemics and pandemics, we suggest that we are entering into a fifth era of biowarfare, one that incorporates the use of cyber capabilities and does not depend on the existence of a manufactured biological weapon *per se*. Biowarfare in the fifth era aims to undermine sociopolitical systems

Rose Bernard, MA, and Gemma Bowsher, MBBS, are Research Associates; and Richard Sullivan, PhD, is Co-Director; all in Conflict and Health Research Group, Department of War Studies, King's College London, London, UK. Fawzia Gibson-Fall, MSc, is a Research Student, School of Politics and International Relations, Queen Mary University of London, London, UK.

[©] Rose Bernard *et al.*, 2021; Published by Mary Ann Liebert, Inc. This Open Access article is distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons License (http://creativecommons.org/licenses/by/4.0), which permits unrestricted use, distribution, and reproduction in any medium, provided the original work is properly credited.

through social, political, and economic means by "weaponizing" or "virtually escalating" natural outbreaks, rather than directly inducing mortality and morbidity in populations through the deployment of harmful biological agents.

In late December 2019 and early January 2020, reports started emerging of a new coronavirus outbreak in Wuhan, China. This outbreak of novel coronavirus disease 2019 (COVID-19), which it was eventually named, was declared a public health emergency of international concern on January 30. A hallmark of this rapidly evolving pandemic has been the constant production of information from political, scientific, and lay arenas, describing often contradictory findings relating to the natural history, epidemiology, and clinical outcomes of COVID-19. Governments have employed these information products in highly disparate manners to enact mitigation and containment measures as well as media and communications strategies designed to contain the primary and secondary impacts of the pandemic.

In this context, high levels of scientific reporting and official guidance are contrasted against a vast swathe of media reporting, conflicting statistical interpretations, rumors, and theories. It is important to distinguish between disinformation and misinformation: misinformation is typically classified as "accidental falsehood," or wrong and misleading information shared without malice, while disinformation is "deliberate falsehood," or wrong or misleading information shared in full knowledge of its falsehood, often with malicious intent.² The prevalence of misinformation and disinformation has been so significant during this pandemic that at the Munich Security conference on February 15, 2020, World Health Organization (WHO) Director-General Dr. Tedros Adhanom Ghebreyesus declared: "We're not just fighting an epidemic; we're fighting an infodemic."³ Furthermore, in an interview with the Lancet, WHO Director of Infectious Hazards Management Sylvie Briand described outbreaks being accompanied by "a tsunami of information, but also within this information we have misinformation, rumours, etc."4

While misinformation and outbreaks have long coexisted, this phenomenon has been disproportionately amplified in the last decade by a combination of social media, the normalization of fake news, and the delegitimization of scientific expertise. In particular, during the COVID-19 outbreak, US intelligence agencies and EU officials have attributed disinformation, including sustained social media posts claiming that the outbreak was caused by the United States, to Russian and Chinese disinformation campaigns.⁵ These active disinformation campaigns, combined with misinformation spread by social media, are likely to divert the course of the outbreak by amplifying mistrust of official reporting and the rejection of scientific evidence by the general public. The course of this "infodemics," propagating alongside the COVID-19 pandemic, must be seen as

As reports of global disinformation campaigns driven by individual nation-states escalate, the consequences of these campaigns should be examined within the specific context, taking into consideration the securitization of health and biosecurity. This new era of biowarfare is emergent and has not yet been used to full extent; however, we argue that certain necessary conditions for its development have now been reached. These conditions are: (1) the weaponization of online fake news campaigns, with wide reach; (2) the potential impact of these campaigns to have significant negative impact on public health; (3) the exacerbating effect of social media misinformation and disinformation during an epidemic; and (4) the delegitimization of science and mistrust of officials. We argue that the presence of these contextual factors has made it possible for nation-states to wage biowarfare by achieving effects analogous to those of traditional biowarfare without deploying a traditional biological agent. We sustain that the potential impacts of these campaigns should, therefore, be analyzed within the context of a cyber biowarfare framework to apprehend the usefulness of the thresholds and limiting conditions of conventional biowarfare in this emerging context.

a dual pathway of harm: concerted disinformation cam-

BIOWARFARE

Traditionally, the use of biological weapons has been termed as either "biological warfare," which is conducted by nation-states as campaigns to weaken and undermine an opponent, or "bioterrorism," which aims to cause disruption and panic within a population.^{6,7} Although the category of biocrime also exists, it is largely defined as the actions of nonstate actors for profit.⁸ The diverse end aims, methods notwithstanding, of biowarfare and bioterrorism, therefore, can be conceived as:

- 1. the causing of fear and terror, and economic and political disruption, and civil unrest in a target population for political, ideological, or religious goals;⁹ and
- 2. the incapacitation of an enemy force or population either in a field of war or a domestic population.¹⁰

In traditional definitions of biowarfare and bioterrorism, these aims have been achieved and defined by the use of a biological agent or the threat of use of a biological agent; however, as we move into the third decade of the 21st century, these aims can be achieved by a sophisticated online disinformation and misinformation campaign: in particular, the threat of use of a biological agent, without the deployment of a biological agent *per se*. This has been made achievable by the convergence of conditions that have created an environment where it is not only possible to achieve these aims by cyber bionexus, but it is politically preferable for hostile actors to direct their efforts in this domain.

Weaponization and Reach of "Fake News" Campaigns

The use of the term "fake news" refers more specifically to the online phenomena of spreading misinformation and disinformation masquerading as news reports or factual reports, enabled by the newsfeed functions on popular media such as Twitter and Facebook. It is important to note that the use of disinformation has been an enduring nation-state tactic to persuade "friends" as much as to fight enemies. In 1941, British Security Coordination, run by the British Secret Intelligence Services, ran a multipronged disinformation campaign to change the attitudes of the then isolationist United States and bring them into the war. This involved planting pro-British and anti-German stories in US newspapers and on US radio stations, and planting a map allegedly showing German plans to occupy South America to be discovered by the Allies.¹¹ During World War II, the United States established "rumor clinics" to combat rumors allegedly propagated by Axis powers to threaten civilian morale.¹¹ Information operations have been a practiced tactic by Russia since the Soviet Union and the Cold War-in 1984, KGB agents allegedly posed as Ku Klux Klan members to distribute inflammatory material and exacerbate racial tensions in Los Angeles.¹²

Disinformation is a well-established tactical and strategic approach. In security literature, however, fake news has mainly been associated with the online manifestation of this phenomenon, which utilizes the full extent of social media as a political tool to achieve nation-state goals. This approach has been used by Russia in an ongoing operation against the United States and western institutions since 2012.¹³ This operation sought to not only undermine US elections but also the wider faith in North Atlantic Treaty Organization and the "western" democratic project through the use of asymmetrical, nonmilitary means.¹⁴ Fake news as a cyber phenomenon became more well known following the US presidential elections in 2016, during which Russia was associated with a coordinated social media campaign using fake user accounts and networks of bots to divert the election process.¹⁵ Despite repeated subsequent denials of Russian involvement by the US presidential administration, it is likely that fake Facebook campaigns designed to polarize the electorate reached approximately 126 million Americans.¹⁶ Google reportedly identified US\$4,700 worth of advertising on their platform, along with 18 fake YouTube channels, and Twitter found and took down 2,753 accounts.¹⁶ Facebook called this fake news campaign "the weaponization of misleading information and falsehoods in aid of geopolitical goals."17

Posts made by the network of accounts or social media bots maintained by the Kremlin during this campaign were not necessarily politician or party specific, instead, they exploited a variety of polarizing issues within the United States to amplify divisions and increase the partisanship of politics, thereby weakening trust in the US establishment and potentially discrediting wider western democratic systems. For example, during the electoral campaign, a Russia-attributed Facebook account called "Heart of Texas" organized a protest called "Stop the Islamization of Texas"; a second Russia-attributed account called "United Muslims of America" organized a demonstration at exactly the same time and the same place.¹⁴ The identified associated strategy was "to take a crack in [US] society and turn it into a chasm."¹⁸

Since the popularization of this online tactic and its evident impact on the US elections, other nations have similarly weaponized online fake news. A report by the Computational Propaganda Research Project in 2019 identified that social media manipulation campaigns had taken place in 70 countries globally. Additionally, 7 countries-China, India, Iran, Pakistan, Russia, Saudi Arabia, and Venezuela-had been observed running state-sponsored information operations on Facebook and Twitter.¹⁹ An Iranian-state connected fake news operation dubbed "Endless Mayfly" has been identified as operational since at least as early as 2016, and has been used to systematically spread propaganda and rumors about Israel, Saudi Arabia, and the United States.²⁰ In 2019, misinformation was considered a significant threat to India's elections and disinformation campaigns against European elections and the British referendum on exit from the European Union were identified as substantial security risks.^{21,22} The link between disinformation and misinformation in these campaigns is crucial. While nation-state campaigns are usually associated with disinformation (the use of deliberate falsehood) they often play on existing tropes, stereotypes, political, social, or cultural movements and existing spread of misinformation (accidental falsehood) online. The most effective disinformation campaigns seem to be those that exacerbate or amplify misinformation campaigns.²³ While the ongoing Russian disinformation campaign appears to be the most sophisticated and targeted example and has gained unprecedented attention, more and more literature and reports point toward other nation-states increasingly attempting to harness this tactic.

Impact of Fake News Campaigns on Public Health

The most profound example of the consequences of fake news campaigns on public health is harmful effect of Russian disinformation campaigns and cyberattacks on US public health systems, through their contribution to the erosion of trust in traditional public health measures. The major area of focus for Russian fake news campaigns, alongside the divisive targeting of race relations and immigration, was vaccination. Between July 2014 and September 2017,²⁴ Russian trolls posted online content about vaccination at a higher rate than the average user; furthermore, researchers identified a particular campaign that used the hashtag #VaccinateUS. Accounts using this hashtag in their posts were almost exclusively associated with accounts attributed to the Russian Internet Research Agency, the Russian state-linked company identified as the central disinformation producer during this period. Russia-linked "content polluter accounts," or bots that hijack an ongoing conversation or debate for political or commercial purposes,²⁵ posted memes that were later picked up and widely shared by existing antivaccine communities.²⁴ Some of these tweets included "#vaccines are a parent's choice. Choice of color of a little coffin. #VaccinateUS" and "Did you know there was a secret government database of #vaccine-damaged children? #VaccinateUS."26

Although Russian disinformation accounts targeted both sides of the vaccination debate,²⁴ the effect of the antivaccination tweets and the normalization of the fake news economy brought new momentum and new confirmation to the antivaccination movement in the United States. In their book A Lot of People Are Saying, Muirhead and Rosenblum²³ identify 3 mental processes that create the disposition to believe and understand fake news: (1) intentionality - it is much easier for people to believe that circumstances are the effect of effort than random consequence; (2) proportionality - when something significant happens, people prefer to believe that the cause of that event was similarly significant; and (3) confirmation bias -"when it comes to true enough, what matters is not evidence but repetition." The Russian "firehose of falsehood" was categorized by a model of rapid, repetitive, and continuous communication as playing to this strategy of repetition.²⁷ This model relies on the use of continual messaging on a topic from different sources, either different social media trends or different accounts on social media, to underscore a common assumptions that if you hear something from multiple sources it is more likely to be true and if you hear something multiple times you also are more disposed to accept its truthfulness. Dependent on and coupled with this rise of the fake news economy has been the delegitimization of traditional authorities and media. In 2017, two-thirds of Americans reported that they got at least some of their news from social media, either through content algorithms that provided stories that support previously expressed political or social positions or from other social media users, who typically share similar opinions.¹⁴ This move took online communities past the traditional concept of community-based echo chambers to distinct groups that create and experience specific realities.²⁸

Although the antivaccination movement has existed since the development of vaccines, often using similar arguments as its modern counterparts such as state involvement and health concerns, its modern influence is largely traceable to a now discredited paper by ex-physician Andrew Wakefield, which falsely claimed to have identified a link between the measles, mumps, and rubella vaccine and autism. This paper fell on fertile ground at the beginning of the Web 2.0 era, with users sharing it as an alleged scientific justification for their beliefs and using it to further an already developing confirmation bias.²⁹ The paper also bolstered the beliefs of communities whose antivaccination stances were not based on scientific evidence but rather religious grounds. While in the 2010s these communities remained relatively marginalized and were not present in mainstream politics, the disinformation campaign of the US elections in 2016 reversed this. The subsequent and consequential polarization of US politics, and, in particular, the polarization of the right wing, has allowed the vaccination debate to be normalized as part of right wing mainstream political system, by moving from social media to the right-wing news sites orbiting Fox News and Breitbart News. These sites, in turn, have become key sources of information for the Republican base.¹⁴ This normalization campaign is evidenced in the increase of antivaccination measures: in 2019 20 US states introduced bills intended to broaden the reasons for vaccine exemption.³⁰

The normalization of the antivaccination movement has had significant consequences for public health and has undermined existing public health practices and created mainstream doubt about long-standing scientific consensus.²⁴ The resurgence and normalization of antivaccination debates has been mirrored in the resurgence of measles cases, which jumped globally by 30% since 2016, causing WHO to declare the antivaccination movement as a top-10 threat to global health in 2018.^{31,32} In recent years, 8 US states have seen measles outbreaks, with New York reporting over 275 cases in 2019 alone.³² This resurgence in cases can, therefore, be directly linked to the mainstreaming of the antivaccination argument as part of an asymmetric warfare approach, legitimized and artificially amplified using the Russian network of fake media accounts during the 2016 election process. This reached global populations as political populism grew across Western Europe where similar dynamics, including a disenfranchisement of wide parts of the population and distrust in "elites" and experts, continued to drive the antivaccination movement.³

Similar disinformation campaigns are beginning to be identified and reported in the context of the current COVID-19 pandemic. In late February 2020, US government officials accused Russia of using thousands of accounts across a variety of social media platforms including Facebook, Twitter, Instagram, and TikTok—to promote fake news and conspiracy theories, the most prevalent theory being that the virus is a US-created bioweapon intended to damage China economically.³⁴ In mid-March, a leaked EU report identified 80 examples of Russian disinformation campaigns related to COVID-19 claiming that the virus was a biological weapon created and deployed by China, the United Kingdom, or the United States, depending, of course, on the audience. The report stated that "[p]ro-Kremlin media outlets have been prominent in spreading disinformation about the coronavirus, with the aim to aggravate the public health crisis in western countries, specifically by undermining public trust in national healthcare systems."³⁵

China similarly has deployed disinformation campaigns, targeting the European Union's response to the coronavirus pandemic by suggesting EU countries were praising Chinese aid and by suggesting that the origins of the pandemic were originally American.³⁶ China's current tactics have been described as imitating the playbook laid out by Russia during the 2016 US presidential elections.³⁷ Indeed, in June 2020, Twitter removed 23,750 accounts directly attributed to Chinese disinformation operations, and a further 150,000 accounts associated with amplifying the messages of these original accounts by retweeting and liking their messages. In an analysis of these tweets conducted by the Stanford Internet Observatory, researchers identified a concerted campaign running since at least as early as October 2019, which was originally intended to spread propaganda regarding the Hong Kong protests, but then switched to spreading propaganda and misinformation related to the spread of COVID-19 in 2020.³⁸ Narratives spread regarding the COVID-19 pandemic were primarily focused on praising China's response, critically contrasting the responses of Taiwan and the United States to China, calling for the United States to put aside its political biases and work with China, and using the virus as an opportunity to attack the activists in Hong Kong.³⁸ EU officials have accused Russia and China of using these campaigns to fuel distrust in the European Union and to exacerbate existing political tensions and issues, such as vaccination, immigration, and the targeting of minority groups.³⁵ In June 2020, European officials accused China of running a "huge wave" of disinformation campaigns inside the European Union, including spreading the rumor that care workers in France were leaving their jobs and leaving residents to die.³⁹

The United States has also engaged in misinformation during the current pandemic. The identification of coronavirus as "Kung Flu" by US President Trump feeds into a US narrative of blame and anti-Chinese and isolationist sentiment, reinforced by the rhetoric of the "Chinese virus" and "Wuhan virus" pushed by the current US administration.⁴⁰ The US administration has been responsible for significant domestic misinformation and rumors, which have had a deleterious effect on the public health efforts to control the epidemic, including repeated assertions that the pandemic will go away on its own, that it is not as serious as other widespread diseases such as seasonal influenza, that the drug chloroquine can be taken preventatively, and that drinking bleach can cure COVID-19.⁴¹

While it is important to note that the US misinformation spread, in particular, is targeted domestically, these narratives have a significant impact on public confidence in western public health intervention, as many of these messages align with antivaccine sentiment-, antiexpert-, and antiglobalist-linked skepticism. These messages are already being picked up by the antivaccine community and disseminated further-antiscience and antivaccine supporters created several videos on TikTok blaming the Bill and Melinda Gates Foundation for the outbreak, claiming that the organization had engineered the virus in order to increase vaccination sales. These videos were viewed over 160,000 times before being taken down by the TikTok platform.⁴² Previous research into the impact of media on public perceptions of epidemics found that during an outbreak, the thematic framing of the issues by politicians and the prevalence of misinformation have had a significant impact on public actions; uncertainty related to outbreaks can impact whether individuals undertake recommended public health behaviors, with individuals less likely to follow official public health recommendations when high levels of confusion or uncertainty exist.⁴³

While the Russian campaign was originally intended to divert the US elections and foster internal disruption and civil unrest in the United States, this largely political strategy has generated significant secondary effects on public health across the United States and Europe through the reinvigoration of antivaccination movements and the exacerbation of mistrust in public health responses, especially those related to COVID-19. Although these campaigns appear untargeted at public health at present, the public health effects are consequential and meet both conditions of a biological attack: (1) a negative influence on public health linked by fear, economic and political disruption, and civil unrest, and (2) the incapacitation of a target population, who are now more vulnerable to infectious diseases such as measles. The new era of biowarfare is the merging of disinformation and biowarfare, to produce the cyber bioattack. The recent resurgence of measles appears to have been a side-effect of a disinformation campaign-a targeted campaign would be an even greater public health hazard.

EFFECT OF SOCIAL MEDIA MISINFORMATION AND DISINFORMATION

The impact of disinformation and misinformation campaigns during an epidemic can be significant. We have identified the following consequences:

- The perpetuation and persistence of transmission
- Mistrust in government responses, preventing people from seeking treatment
- Direct misinformation about the epidemiological nature of the disease, preventing people from seeking treatment
- Violence against government response facilities or healthcare personnel

- Stigmatization of those infected, leading to violence or people not seeking treatment
- Exacerbation of existing political sentiment, including antigovernment or antiforeigner sentiment
- Exacerbation of existing political movements, such as antiimmigration movements.

These consequences have been experienced and associated with the circulation of misinformation during the 2 Ebola outbreaks in Africa between 2014 and 2020. In this specific context, the spread of misinformation has been identified as a key driver in the persistence of transmission in the 2019-2020 Democratic Republic of Congo (DRC) Ebola outbreak. Rumors about the public health response in this outbreak were in part perpetuated by social media.⁴⁴ While there is no current evidence that these were concerted disinformation campaigns, misinformation was nevertheless prevalent online. These rumors centered on notions that the virus did not exist, that it was an extermination campaign by the West and domestic elites, and that it was an organ theft plot.^{44,45} These rumors were magnified by a wider context of regional conflict and mistrust of government and military forces. Social media posts blamed the United States for bringing Ebola into Africa, and US rightwing sites such as Breitbart-in an effort to motivate antiimmigration sentiment-claimed that asylum seekers were purposefully attempting to bring Ebola into the United States.46

Not only did mistrust of the government and international nongovernmental organizations lead to people avoiding treatment or healthcare centers, but it also drove violence against healthcare workers, preventing the provision of care and increasing the morbidity and mortality of other diseases.⁴⁷ A study conducted among focus groups in the DRC found that 72% of respondents were dissatisfied with and mistrustful of the public health and government response, while 15% expressed that they would not comply with public health recommendations regarding isolation, quarantine at treatment centers, and safe burial in the case of illness or death in a family member.⁴⁸ In 2019, in the DRC, Doctors Without Borders/Médecins Sans Frontières recorded 300 attacks against healthcare workers, including an arson attack against and Ebola treatment center in Katwa.⁴⁹

Similar misinformation circulated during the 2014-2016 Ebola outbreak in West Africa—largely in Guinea, Liberia, and Sierra Leone—both in these countries and internationally. A study found that following the diagnosis of the first Ebola case in the United States, Twitter mentions of Ebola leapt from 100 per minute to more than 6,000 per minute. Many of these posts contained misinformation relating to viral transmission dynamics as well as politicized statements against immigrants bringing Ebola into the country or reports of "the infected" running wild in American cities.⁵⁰ In Guinea, Liberia, and Sierra Leone, a study found that the most common misinformation spread on social media was the belief that Ebola could be cured by either blood transfusion or a drink made with the ewedu plant.⁵¹ The prevalence of misinformation in the 2014-2016 West Africa Ebola outbreak was tracked and combatted by the DeySay app-"Dey Say" being the Liberian-English term for how people speak about rumors.⁵² The mobile app allowed healthcare workers and individuals to text the rumors that they had heard circulating to a central coordination base, which fact-checked the rumors using credible scientific and governmental sources, then produced weekly reports for media and nongovernmental organizations to share in response to the rumors. Not only did the application demonstrate to workers on the ground that the prevalence of rumors and misinformation was responsible for the crisis as much as the failure of the healthcare system, but it also allowed healthcare workers to track areas prone to particular rumors and pockets of resistance and to combat specific rumors.⁵²

Overall, the effect of Ebola misinformation has been to drive social unrest through the erosion of trust in public health and to worsen the health status of the population as a consequence of negative changes in health-seeking behavior. If misinformation was able to divert public health responses and result in increased violence against healthcare workers and sustained transmission of the virus, we should anticipate and consider the potential harm that might be produced by targeted disinformation campaigns in epidemic or pandemic settings.

The Delegitimization of Science

In a context of delegitimization of expertise by social media accounts and a sustained assault on science by populist politicians, disinformation campaigns are likely already disrupting global efforts to fight the epidemic by eroding confidence in the public health response.³⁴ In a recent survey, only half of Americans state that they would get a COVID-19 vaccine if one was available.⁵³ This delegitimization of public health institutions and governments has been exacerbated by disinformation and misinformation on social media, which spread rumors about the origins of outbreaks, rumors of covert aims of government bodies, and false epidemiology. As a result, public health institutions now have to consider the implications of their advice or instructions being ignored. The consequences of this for both public health institutions and the pandemic response are vast: people may choose not to follow or believe public health guidelines, instructions, or evidence from public health institutions. Previous research has suggested that the media often frames health risk messages in ways opposite to the original messaging by public health bodies, which interferes with and may change the public's perception of risk. Media framing is often impacted by ideological leaning and bias of previous coverage, which can misconstrue or deconstruct scientific evidence.⁴³ In response to the

use of quarantine as a public health measure to decrease coronavirus transmission across the United States, groups of people protested, claiming that the virus transmission was fraudulent, lesser than claimed, or not as important as the economic damage of closing the economy.⁵⁴

Information and Biowarfare

The use of biological weapons to disrupt national security can refer to either the introduction of an existing disease or engineered pathogen deployed against a population or state to cause insecurity. Such matters are governed by the 1925 Geneva Protocol⁵⁵ and the 1972 Biological Weapons Convention⁵⁶—formerly known as the Convention on the Prohibition of the Development, Production, and Stockpiling or Bacteriological (Biological) and Toxin Weapons and on their Destruction. Despite the use of biological weapons in military campaigns throughout history, their use has not been greatly expanded the 20th century for 3 reasons: the existence of strong normative and cultural barriers to their use; difficulties storing and deploying them, which prevents their assimilation into conventional military arsenal; and the political and strategic fear of retaliation, escalation, and international reaction.1

The effects of disinformation campaigns on public health can produce consequences potentially comparable to biological warfare and terrorism: to weaken and undermine an opponent or to cause disruption and panic within a population. The legitimization of antivaccination campaigns has contributed to the rise in measles cases, and the erosion of trust in medicine and public health measures has led to a dramatic impact on the ability to deliver effective medical care and has exacerbates existing political and social divisions. In the case of COVID-19, disinformation campaigns have contributed to growing panic and disruption, weakening public health and epidemic control measures. Importantly, the main aims of biological warfare-the causation of civil unrest, economic, and political disruption and the weakening of a target population-have been achieved by disinformation campaigns. Crucially, these campaigns have achieved this without triggering the identified conditions precluding them from wider use.

The use of disinformation campaigns has been normalized within public consciousness; not only did Russia use disinformation to target the US elections, but there is evidence of attempted interference in elections in France, Germany, and the Netherlands, as well as the United Kingdom's Brexit referendum.⁵⁷ The normalization of misinformation and disinformation has not yet been accompanied by the establishment of normative or adapted regulatory systems. At present, such campaigns can easily be assimilated into military use, with the majority of militaries globally seeking to advance their cyber capabilities. Furthermore, there has been, as yet, little concerted international action concerning Russian cyberbio operations. Legislative actions against the use of so-called deep fakes and disinformation campaigns are growing domestically, with impacts on national security being slowly considered; however, when international norms will be established remains relatively unclear.58 The US intelligence communities conducted investigations into the Russian disinformation campaign in 2016, resulting in the indictment of several individuals and the Internet Research Agency, the government-linked organization responsible for the majority of disinformation campaigns operating prior to the 2016 election. Measures to stop such campaigns have been undermined by the refusal of the US president to believe or support these investigations. The lack of evidence or the refusal to believe or act on existing evidence has contributed to inactivity on the part of other governments as well. The French "Macron Leaks" were never formally attributed to Russia and the UK government has refused to release the results of the investigation into Russian influence in Brexit. Although all governments claim to have addressed the matter with the Russian President Vladimir Putin, no further formal indictments or actions have been made, as international legislation remains largely ill-equipped to combat these measures.⁵⁹

Conclusion

Disinformation campaigns, including those identified in this article, have targeted the erosion and undermining of public trust in political and public health processes. We suggest that the consequential nature of these campaigns requires a necessary shift in biowarfare analysis and that the growing domain of misinformation and disinformation should be considered in strategic nation-state practices as a form of biological threat. It is possible that the public health consequences of such campaigns are targeted outcomes of evolving geopolitical strategy and that arguments of unintended consequences increasingly lack credibility. We suggest that by using disinformation campaigns, nation-states can produce the consequences of biological terrorism and warfare without the technical and regulatory ramifications of their use. The identified Russian-linked campaigns represent the advent of a fifth biowarfare era: a combined cyber biowarfare able to replicate the effects of a biological agent while remaining outside of existing normative frameworks. It is possible to conceive of the catastrophic impact of a disinformation campaign directly targeted at public health thatdrawing on fake news and misinformation-could divert the course of an epidemic by preventing people from accessing treatment, increasing civil conflict (eg, by blaming a particular population for the creation of an alleged bioweapon), and provoking attacks on health workers.

The lack of international norms relating to the regulation of these campaigns has resulted in hostile actors remaining largely free of concrete international reprimand. The increase in measles outbreaks, the 2014-2016 West Africa Ebola outbreak, and the current COVID-19 pandemic continue to demonstrate how dangerous "infodemics" are to public health and state stability. Improvements in cyber regulations for health and security are crucial to the sustainability and coherence of current frameworks targeting the interface of natural and engineered biological threats.

References

- Koblentz G. Living Weapons. Ithaca, NY: Cornell University Press; 2011.
- Stahl BC. On the difference or equality of information, misinformation, and disinformation: a critical research perspective. *InformingSciJ.* 2006;9:83-096.
- 3. Ghebreyesus TA. Speech presented at: Munich Security Conference; February 15, 2020. Accessed October 8, 2020. http://www.who.int/dg/speeches/detail/Munich-security-con ference
- 4. Zarocostas J. How to fight an infodemic. *Lancet.* 2020; 395(10225):676.
- Mackinnon A. Russia knows just who to blame for the coronavirus: America. *Foreign Policy*. February 14, 2020. Accessed October 8, 2020. http://www.foreginpolicy.com/ 2020/02/14-Russia-blame-America-coronavirus-conspiracytheories-disinformation/
- 6. Roffey R, Tegnell A, Elgh F. Biological warfare in a historical perspective. *Clin Microbiol Infect.* 2002;8(8):450-454.
- Jansen H, Breeveld F, Stijnis C, Grobusch M. Biological warfare, bioterrorism, and biocrime. *Clin Microbiol Infect*. 2014;20(6):488-496.
- 8. Carus WS. Bioterrorism and Biocrimes: The Illicit Use of Biological Agents Since 1900. Amsterdam: Fredonia Books; 2002.
- 9. Burnette R, ed. Biosecurity: Understanding, Assessing, and Preventing the Threat. Hoboken, NJ: Wiley-Blackwell; 2013.
- Swearengen J, ed. Biodefence: Research Methodology and Animal Models. Boca Raton, FL: Taylor & Francis; 2006.
- Stephenson W. British Security Coordination: The Secret History of British Intelligence in the Americas 1940-1945. New York: Fromm International; 1999.
- Merelli A. A brief history of Russian exploiting American racism to manipulate US politics. *Quartz*. December 17, 2018. Accessed October 8, 2020. https://qz.com/1495383/aracial-history-of-russian-medlling-in-us-politics/
- Rainie L, Anderson J, Albright J. The future of free speech, trolls, anonymity, and fake news online. Washington, DC: Pew Research Center; 2017. Accessed October 8, 2020. http://www.elon.edu/docs/e-web/imagining/surveys/2016_ survey/Pew%20and%20Elon%20University%20Trolls%20 Fake%20News%20Report%20Future%20of%20Internet% 203.29.17.pdf

- Kakutani M. *The Death of Truth*. New York: Harper Collins; 2018.
- United States of America v Internet Research Agency LLC et al., 18 U.S.C. §§ 2, 371, 1349, 1028A (DC Cir 2018). Accessed October 8, 2020. https://www.justice.gov/file/ 1035477/download
- Solon O, Siddiqui S. Russia-backed Facebook posts 'reached 126m Americans' during US election'. *Guardian*. October 30, 2017 Accessed October 8, 2020. http://www.theguardian .com/technology/2017/Oct/30/facebook-Russia-fake-accounts-126-million
- Weedon J, Nuland W, Stamos A. Information Operations and Facebook. Menlo Park, CA: Facebook Inc; 2017. Accessed October 8, 2020. http://www.fbnewsroomus.files.wordpress. com/2017/04/facebook-and-information-operations-v1.pdf
- Walker J. How Russian trolls imitate American political dysfunction. *The Atlantic*. October 25, 2018. Accessed October 8, 2020. http://www.theatlantic.com/ideas/archive/ 2018/10/Americans-are-better-Russians-conspiring-hurt-Amer ican-democracy/573862/
- Bradshaw S, Howard PN. The Global Disinformation Order: 2019 Global Inventory of Organised Social Media Manipulation. Oxford: Oxford Internet Institute Computational Propaganda Research Project, University of Oxford; 2019 Accessed October 8, 2020. https://comprop.oii.ox.ac.uk/wpcontent/uploads/sites/93/2019/09/CyberTroop-Report19.pdf
- Lim G, Maynier E, Scott-Railton J, Fittarelli A, Moran N, Deibert R. Burned after reading: Endless Mayfly's disinformation campaign. *Citizen Lab*. May 14, 2019. Accessed October 8, 2020. https://citizenlab.ca/2019/05/burned-afterreading-endless-mayflys-ephemeral-disinformation-campaign/
- Poonam S, Bansal, S. Misinformation is endangering India's elections. *The Atlantic*. April 1, 2019. Accessed October 8, 2020. https://www.theatlantic.com/international/archive/ 2019/04/india-misinformation-election-fake-news/586123/
- 22. House of Commons Digital, Culture, Media and Sport Committee. Disinformation and 'Fake News': Final Report. Eighth Report of Session 2017-19. London: House of Commons; 2019. Accessed October 8, 2020. https://publications. parliament.uk/pa/cm201719/cmselect/cmcumeds/1791/1791 .pdf
- Muirhead R, Rosenblum NL. A Lot of People Are Saying: The New Conspiracism and the Assault on Democracy. Princeton, NJ: Princeton University Press; 2019.
- 24. Broniatowski D, Jamison A, Qi S, et al. Weaponised health communication: Twitter bots and Russian trolls amplify the vaccine debate. *Am J Public Health*. 2018;108(10):1378-1384.
- Madani A, Boussaid O, Zegour D. Real-time trending topics detection and description from Twitter content. *Soc Network Anal Mining*. 2015;5:59.
- Kirk K. How Russia sows confusion in the U.S. vaccine debate. *Foreign Policy*. April 9, 2019. Accessed October 8, 2020. http://www.foreignpolicy.com/2019/04/09/in-theunited-states-Russian-trolls-are-peddling-measles-disinforma tion-on-twitter/
- Paul C, Matthews M. The Russian "firehose of falsehood" propaganda model. Rand Corporation website. Published 2016. Accessed October 8, 2020. https://www.rand.org/ pubs/perspectives/PE198.html

- DiResta R. Social network algorithms are distorting reality by boosting conspiracy theories. *Fast Company*. May 11, 2016. Accessed October 8, 2020. http://www.fastcompany. com/3059742/social-network-algorithms-are-distorting-realityby-boosting-conspiracy-theories
- Kata A. Anti-vaccine activists, Web 2.0, and the postmodern paradigm – an overview of tactics and tropes used online by the anti-vaccination movement. *Vaccine*. 2012;30(25): 3778-3789.
- 30. Lou M, Griggs B. Even with measles outbreaks across the US, at least 20 states have proposed anti-vaccination bills. *CNN*. March 6, 2019. Accessed October 8, 2020. http:// www.edition.cnn.com/2019/03/06/health/vaccine-exemptionbills-across-us-trend/index.html
- World Health Organization. Measles cases spike globally due to gaps in vaccination coverage. Published November 29, 2018. Accessed October 8, 2020. http://www.who.int/newsroom/detail/29-11-2018-measles-cases-spike-globally-due-togaps-in-vaccination-coverage
- 32. Felter C. Measles and the threat of the anti-vaccination movement. Council on Foreign Relations website. March 12, 2019. Accessed October 8, 2020. http://www.cfr.org/inbrief/measles-and-threat-anti-vaccination-movement
- Kennedy J. Populist politics and vaccine hesitancy in Western Europe: an analysis of national-level data. *Eur J Public Health.* 2019;29(3):512-516.
- Glenza J. Coronavirus: US says Russia behind disinformation campaign. *Guardian*. February 22, 2020. Accessed October 8, 2020. http://www.theguardian.com/world/2020/ feb/22/coronavirus-Russia-disinformation-campaign-us-officials
- Rankin J. Russian media 'spreading Covid-19 disinformation'. *Guardian*. March 18, 2020. Accessed October 8, 2020. https://www.theguardian.com/world/2020/mar/18/russianmedia-spreading-covid-19-disinformation
- Scott M. Russia and China push 'fake news' aimed at weakening Europe. *Politico*. April 1, 2020. Accessed October 8, 2020. https://www.politico.eu/article/russia-china-disinfor mation-coronavirus-covid19-facebook-google/
- Conger K. Twitter removes Chinese disinformation campaign. New York Times. June 11, 2020. Accessed October 8, 2020. https://www.nytimes.com/2020/06/11/technology/ twitter-chinese-misinformation.html
- Miller C, Molter V, Garcia-Camargo I, DiResta R. Sockpuppets Spin COVID Yarns: An Analysis of PRC-Attributed June 2020 Twitter takedown. Stanford, CA: Stanford Internet Observatory Cyber Policy Center, 2020. Accessed October 7, 2020. https://stanford.app.box.com/v/sio-twitter-prc-june-2020
- Scott M. Facebook's private groups are abuzz with coronavirus fake news. *Politico*. March 30, 2020. Accessed October 7, 2020. https://www.politico.eu/article/facebookmisinformation-fake-news-coronavirus-covid19/
- 40. Nakamura D. With 'kung flu,' Trump sparks backlash over racist language – and a rallying cry for supporters. *Washington Post.* June 24, 2020. Accessed October 7, 2020. https://www.washingtonpost.com/politics/with-kung-flu-trumpsparks-backlash-over-racist-language-and-a-rallying-cry-forsupporters/2020/06/24/485d151e-b620-11ea-aca5-ebb63d 27e1ff_story.html
- 41. Paz C. All the president's lies about the coronavirus. *The Atlantic.* Updated October 1, 2020. Accessed October 7,

2020. https://www.theatlantic.com/politics/archive/2020/ 05/trumps-lies-about-coronavirus/608647/

- 42. Ritchel M. W.H.O. fights a pandemic besides coronavirus: an 'infodemic'. *New York Times*. February 6, 2020. Accessed October 7, 2020. http://www.nytimes.com/2020/02/06/ health/coronavirus-misinformation-social-media.html
- 43. Kott A, Limaye R. Delivering risk information in a dynamic information environment: framing and authoritative voice in Centers for Disease Control (CDC) and primetime broadcast news media communications during the 2014 Ebola outbreak. *Soc Sci Med.* 2016; 169:42-49.
- 44. Fidler DP. Disinformation and Disease: Social Media and the Ebola Epidemic in the Democratic Republic of the Congo. Council on Foreign Relations website. Published August 20, 2019. Accessed October 7, 2020. https://www. cfr.org/blog/disinformation-and-disease-social-media-andebola-epidemic-democratic-republic-congo
- Turse N. Misinformation hampered Ebola response. The same thing could happen with coronavirus. *Intercept.* April 6, 2020. Accessed October 7, 2020. https://theintercept.com/ 2020/04/06/misinformation-coronavirus-ebola-congo/
- 46. Wilson R. Ebola outbreak in Africa spreads fake news in America. *The Hill.* June 12, 2019. Accessed October 7, 2020. https://thehill.com/policy/international/448197-ebolaoutbreak-in-africa-spreads-fake-news-in-america
- Vinck P, Pham P, Bindu K, Bedford J, Nilles E. Institutional trust and misinformation in the response to the 2018–19 Ebola outbreak in North Kivu, DR Congo: a population-based survey. *Lancet Infect Dis.* 2019;19(5):529-536.
- Masumbuko Claude K, Underschultz J, Hawkes M. Social resistance drives persistent transmission of Ebola virus disease in Eastern Democratic Republic of Congo: a mixed-methods study. PLoS One. 2019;14(9):e0223104.
- Médecins Sans Frontières. Crisis update March 2020. March 2020. Accessed March 8, 2020. https://www.msf.org/ drc-ebola-outbreak-crisis-update
- Luckerson V. Fear, misinformation, and social media complicate Ebola fight. *Time*. October 8, 2014. Accessed October 7, 2020. https://time.com/3479254/ebola-socialmedia/
- Oyeyemi SO, Gabarron E, Wynn R. Ebola, Twitter, and misinformation: a dangerous combination? *BMJ*. 2014; 349:g6178.
- Internews. Managing Misinformation in a Humanitarian Context: Internews Rumour Tracking Methodology. Washington, DC: Internews; 2019. Accessed October 7, 2020. https://internews.org/sites/default/files/2019-07/Rumor_Track ing_Modules_1-2_Context-Case-Studies.pdf
- McCarthy T. Just half of Americans plan on getting Covid-19 vaccine, poll shows. *Guardian*. May 27, 2020. Accessed October 7, 2020. https://www.theguardian.com/world/ 2020/may/27/americans-covid-19-vaccine-poll
- Bhanot S. Why are people ignoring expert warnings? Psychological reactance. *Behavioral Scientist.* March 20, 2020. Accessed October 7, 2020. https://behavioralscientist. org/why-are-people-ignoring-expert-warnings-psychologicalreactance-coronavirus-covid-19/
- 55. United Nations Office for Disarmament Affairs. 1925 Geneva Protocol. Accessed September 24, 2020. https://www .un.org/disarmament/wmd/bio/1925-geneva-protocol/

- United Nations Office for Disarmament Affairs. Biological weapons: the Biological Weapons Convention. Accessed September 24, 2020. https://www.un.org/disarmament/ wmd/bio/
- 57. Apuzzo M, Satariano A. Russia is targeting Europe's elections. So are far-right copycats. *New York Times*. May 12, 2019. Accessed October 7, 2020. https://www.nytimes.com/ 2019/05/12/world/europe/russian-propaganda-influence-cam paign-european-elections-far-right.html
- Chesney R, Citron D. Deep fakes: a looming challenge for privacy, democracy, and national security. Preprint. 107 California Law Review 1753 (2019), U of Texas Law, Public Law Research Paper No. 692, U of Maryland Legal Studies Research Paper No. 2018-21. SSRN. Posted July 14, 2018. Accessed October 7, 2020. http://dx.doi.org/10.2139/ssrn. 3213954
- Marks J. The Cybersecurity 202: disinformation threat pushes Doomsday Clock closer to midnight. *Washington Post.* January 24, 2020. Accessed October 7, 2020. http://www. washingtonpost.com/news/power post/paloma/the-cyberse-

curity-202/2020/01/24/the Uber Security-202-disinformation-threat-pushes-doomsday-clock-closer-to-midnight/5e29 d32d88e0fa6ea99d3426

Manuscript received April 11, 2020; revision returned June 19, 2020; accepted for publication July 7, 2020.

> Address correspondence to: Rose Bernard, MA Research Associate Conflict and Health Research Group Department of War Studies King's College London Strand London WC2R 2LS United Kingdom

> > Email: rose.bernard@kcl.ac.uk